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Dear Brothers and Sisters, 

“So then you are no longer strangers and sojourners, but you are fellow citizens with the holy ones 
and members of the household of God” (Eph 2:19). 

It is not just about migrants: it is about building the city of God and man. In our time, which can also 
be called the era of migration, many innocent people fall victim to the “great deception” of limitless 
technological and consumerist development (cf. Laudato Si’, 34). As a result, they undertake a 
journey towards a “paradise” that inevitably betrays their expectations. Their presence, at times 
uncomfortable, helps to debunk the myth of a progress that benefits a few while built on the 
exploitation of many.  

“We ourselves need to see, and then to enable others to see, that migrants and refugees do not only 
represent a problem to be solved, but are brothers and sisters to be welcomed, respected and loved. 
They are an occasion that Providence gives us to help build a more just society, a more perfect 
democracy, a more united country, a more fraternal world and a more open and evangelical 
Christian community” (Message for the 2014 World Day of Migrants and Refugees). 

Dear brothers and sisters, our response to the challenges posed by contemporary migration can be 
summed up in four verbs: welcome, protect, promote and integrate. Yet these verbs do not apply 
only to migrants and refugees. They describe the Church’s mission to all those living in the existential 
peripheries, who need to be welcomed, protected, promoted and integrated. If we put those four 
verbs into practice, we will help build the city of God and man. We will promote the integral human 
development of all people. We will also help the world community to come closer to the goals of 
sustainable development that it has set for itself and that, lacking such an approach, will prove 
difficult to achieve. 

In a word, it is not only the cause of migrants that is at stake; it is not just about them, but about all 
of us, and about the present and future of the human family. Migrants, especially those who are 
most vulnerable, help us to read the “signs of the times”. Through them, the Lord is calling us to 
conversion, to be set free from exclusivity, indifference and the throw-away culture. Through them, 
the Lord invites us to embrace fully our Christian life and to contribute, each according to his or her 
proper vocation, to the building up of a world that is more and more in accord with God’s plan.  

(Pope Francis – Message for World Day of Migrants and Refugees 2019) 


